
2025 FORM FOR NEW BUSINESS ITEMS 

 NBI Name  Date and Time

Delegate Making the Motion  Cell       Email          Association Represented or Retired

Delegate Seconding the Motion   Cell         Email      Association Represented or Retired 

According to the MTA Standing/Special Rules:  
With the exception of items on the agenda, all substantive motions shall be submitted in writing to the Presiding Officer. 

MOTION 
MOVED: 

SUBMITTER’S RATIONALE:  

DUES IMPACT:  

SUBMITTER’S COST & STAFF TIME ESTIMATE: 

MTA COST & STAFF TIME ESTIMATE (For MTA use only): 

NBI 08



NEW BUSINESS ITEMS submitted by 5 p.m. on Monday, April 28, will be distributed to the delegates at 
Registration and commence to be considered at the Friday session. 

New Business Items with a policy implication must be submitted by 5 p.m. on the Monday (April 28) 
prior to the Meeting of Delegates and shall be considered throughout the meeting at times determined 
by the Presiding Officer.  

New Business Items WITH budgetary implications should be submitted either by the Monday prior to 
the Annual Meeting (April 28) or no later than prior to the conclusion of business on Friday (May 2) at 
the Annual Meeting so that they may be acted upon prior to adoption of the annual budget and the 
dues for FY2025-2026, which will occur Saturday morning. A New Business Item WITH budgetary 
implications is defined as any activity or action that would result in an additional expenditure of more than 
$1,000 by the MTA. New Business Items WITH budgetary implications will be considered in the order in 
which they are received but before other New Business Items WITHOUT budgetary implications. 

Other New Business Items WITHOUT budgetary implications may be submitted during the meeting up 
to the end of the first hour on Saturday morning (by approximately 10 a.m. Saturday, May 3). These may 
be considered during the meeting in the order in which they are received.   

Submit to MTAGovernance@massteacher.org 

If you have any questions, please contact Jennifer Freeling, Director of Governance and 
Administration Division at jfreeling@massteacher.org. 
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	MOVED: In order to help safeguard our members’ academic freedom and First Amendment rights and protect them from harm in an increasingly repressive environment, the MTA will take appropriate action including but not limited to the following in response to attacks against them: 

1. Create and publicize a mechanism like an online First Amendment violation and censorship tracker for reporting and tracking incidents of educators who are retaliated against for exercising academic freedom and their First Amendment rights and report the data to the membership on the MTA website, and via email in the “Latest News from the Massachusetts Teachers Association” and “MTA Union News” newsletters.
2. The MTA President and Vice President or their designated representative will reach out and/or respond to members facing retaliation or harassment for their protected speech or for exercising academic freedom and their locals to find out what kind of support they need.
3. Create legal resources that inform members about their academic freedom rights while carrying out their professional responsibilities and their First Amendment rights both inside and outside of their education institutions. The resources will also advise members about steps to take if they believe their academic freedom and/or First Amendment rights are being violated. These resources will be distributed to all members and local leaders and made easily accessible via the MTA website and other means.
4. Provide education for MTA staff and all interested members and local leaders on academic freedom, the First Amendment rights of students and educators, including staff, and how to respond when these rights are under attack. Training workshops should be provided by December 31, 2025, and annually thereafter. The education should include the following concepts in addition to general concepts of academic freedom and First Amendment rights:
a. The weaponization of the concept of oppression to censor curriculum, ban books, and silence diverse viewpoints in public education spaces. 
b. Dishonest redefinitions of existing terminology used to discuss oppression and oppressive structures, as well as the invention of new terminology. Examples of this weaponization include, but are not limited to: 
i. The redefinition of “Critical Race Theory (CRT),” an academic and legal framework that posits that systemic racism is part of American history and society, but which has been redefined by some groups to mean things like “teaching children to hate white people” or “reverse racism.” 
ii. The invention of “Critical Social Justice Ideology (CSJ),” a new umbrella term that is being used to fight efforts to include the history and perspectives of BIPOC and LGBTQ+ people in educational curricula. 
iii. The dangerous and reductive redefinition of “antisemitism” where criticism of the state of Israel and the political ideology of Zionism are weaponized to suppress teaching and learning about Palestinians and Palestine.
5. Oppose legislative mandates to adopt curricula produced by organizations advancing revisionist agendas, like the ones above that seek to eliminate a diversity of perspectives. 
________________________________________

	SUBMITTER'S RATIONALE: We are facing a fundamental crisis of democracy in this country that has been spurred by a renewed, nationally coordinated assault on public education, on education unions, and on educators and students who speak out truthfully about injustice and oppression. This well-funded, ideologically-driven assault is not new. Over the past decade, it has led to book banning, dismantling of ethnic studies programs, banning of anti-racism/social justice pedagogy and curriculum, censoring LGBTQ+ history and identity, and now to the intensified focus on Palestine. What is new in the current moment is the degree of repression being used to silence people based on their political speech, teaching and writing. MTA members prek-12, and especially those in higher ed, have been facing retaliation and harassment for teaching the truth and even for daring to speak out in their personal lives against the ongoing genocide in Gaza.  

With the Trump administration, anti-democratic forces have intensified their repressive attacks against Palestinian and pro-Palestinian students on college campuses across the country. ICE has been deployed to abduct and detain university students and recent graduates who are here in the US legally. From Mahmoud Khalil to Tufts graduate student and union sibling Rumeysa Öztürk, both currently in detention centers in Louisiana, extreme violence is being used by the state to suppress free speech and terrorize us all into submission. Academic freedom and protected First Amendment free speech are at great risk of disappearing before our eyes.

Here in Massachusetts we are already dealing with backlash from the Special Legislative Commission on Combating Antisemitism, which is similar to Trump’s federal Task Force on Combating Antisemitism that is pushing for universities to adopt the IHRA definition of antisemitism. These efforts to use governmental bodies to weaponize antisemitism have led to the capitulation of several universities, including both Harvard and Columbia. We anticipate that the MA Antisemitism Commission will be recommending its adoption, or something similar, by state agencies (including public education) and by the legislature. Our union and its leadership, staff, and members have been under constant attack by the MA Antisemitism Commission, as well as by Israel-aligned groups that are working with the co-chairs or that have seats on the Commission, leading to MTA members being severely harassed and MTA staff having their lives threatened. Our members and staff have been doxxed in commission hearings and in public webinars with members of the commission in attendance. These assaults will only worsen if the MA legislature follows suit and capitulates to this agenda. 

The pressure and fear we are experiencing is leading to institutional and self censorship of protected speech, inside and outside of the classroom. The ratcheted-up assault on educators’ freedom to teach and students’ right to learn the documented history of Israel/Palestine, and efforts to erase and  replace it with  fabricated revisionist versions, are of a piece with right-wing attempts to whitewash curricula on Palestine under the guise of balancing things out or representing “both sides.” These measures are no different from calling into question the historical reality of the Holocaust by claiming there is another side that has equal legitimacy and that needs to be studied in order to ascertain the truth about the Shoah. Is this what people really want? Because this is where we’re heading with the forced implementation of a white supremacist curriculum that seeks to erase not only Palestinians and Palestine, but also all marginalized groups of oppressed people. It is this erasure that the NBI is trying to stave off and defend against. The bottom line is that those invested in pushing for a fake “both sides” revisionist history of Palestine cannot have it both ways. To dispute the historical reality of the Nakba of 1948, 75 years of occupation, and the current reality of the atrocities being perpetrated by the Israeli military against Palestinians now, is to call into question the Holocaust and all other past genocides by giving equal status to victims and perpetrators, and pretending they represent two morally equivalent “sides” that are open to ‘debate.’ 

It is our role and responsibility as educators to fight against this sort of propagandistic thinking and the disinformation that is being weaponized against us for wanting to teach the truth to our students, both about the past and the current moment. And as an education union in a democracy, we must defend our members' right to speak freely about anti-democratic attempts to present lies and propaganda as truth. It is our First Amendment right. 

The MTA must take a stand at this perilous time and implement the above action items to protect itself and its members. Now more than ever “organized offense is our best defense.”
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